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Health Sub-Committee - 16 June 2010 

 AGENDA - PART I   
 

1. ATTENDANCE BY RESERVE MEMBERS    
 
 To note the attendance at this meeting of any duly appointed Reserve Members. 

 
Reserve Members may attend meetings:- 
 
(i) to take the place of an ordinary Member for whom they are a reserve; 
(ii) where the ordinary Member will be absent for the whole of the meeting; and  
(iii) the meeting notes at the start of the meeting at the item ‘Reserves’ that the 

Reserve Member is or will be attending as a reserve; 
(iv) if a Reserve Member whose intention to attend has been noted arrives after 

the commencement of the meeting, then that Reserve Member can only act 
as a Member from the start of the next item of business on the agenda after 
his/her arrival. 

 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST    
 
 To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, arising from business to 

be transacted at this meeting, from: 
 
(a) all Members of the Committee, Sub Committee, Panel or Forum; 
(b) all other Members present in any part of the room or chamber. 
 

3. APPOINTMENT OF VICE-CHAIRMAN    
 
 To appoint a Vice-Chairman of the Sub-Committee for the Municipal Year 2010/11. 

 
4. PUBLIC QUESTIONS    
 
 To receive questions (if any) from local residents/organisations under the provisions 

of Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 8. 
 

5. PETITIONS    
 
 To receive petitions (if any) submitted by members of the public/Councillors under 

the provisions of Overview and Scrutiny Procedure Rule 9. 
 

6. DEPUTATIONS    
 
 To receive deputations (if any) under the provisions of Overview and Scrutiny 

Procedure Rule 10. 
 

7. REFERENCES FROM COUNCIL AND OTHER COMMITTEES/PANELS    
 
 To receive any references from Council and/or other Committees or Panels. 
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8. THE VILLAGE PRACTICE PINNER AND BUCKINGHAM ROAD SURGERY   
(Pages 1 - 14) 

 
 Report of the Divisional Director, Partnership Development and Performance. 

 
[The Clinical Director and Head of Contracts for NHS Harrow will be in attendance 
for this item] 
 

9. NHS HARROW RESULTS AND RESPONSES FROM CONSULTATION ON A 
POLYSYSTEM OF PRIMARY CARE FOR EAST HARROW   (Pages 15 - 76) 

 
 Report of the Divisional Director, Partnership Development and Performance. 

 
[The Clinical Director and Head of Contracts for NHS Harrow will be in attendance 
for this item] 
 

10. THE NORTH WEST LONDON HOSPITALS NHS TRUST QUALITY ACCOUNT   
(Pages 77 - 100) 

 
 Report of the Chief Executive, North West London Hospitals NHS Trust. 

 
[The Chief Executive of the North West London Hospitals NHS Trust will be in 
attendance for this item] 
 

11. ANY OTHER BUSINESS    
 
 Which the Chairman has decided is urgent and cannot otherwise be dealt with. 

 
 AGENDA - PART II - NIL   
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REPORT FOR: 
 

HEALTH SUB-
COMMITTEE 

Date of Meeting: 
 

16 June 2010 

Subject: 
 

The Village Practice Pinner and 
Buckingham Road Surgery 

Responsible Officer: 
 

Alex Dewsnap, Divisional Director 
Partnership Development and 
Performance 
 

Scrutiny Lead 
Member area: 
 

Councillor Ann Gate, Policy Lead for  
Health and Social Care 
 
Councillor Vina Mithani, Performance 
Lead for Health and Social Care 
 

Exempt: 
 

No 

Enclosures: 
 

Appendix One: NHS Harrow letter to patients at 
Village Practice Pinner, 30 March 2010 
 
Appendix Two: Letter from Scrutiny Health and 
Social Care policy and performance lead 
members, 14 April 2010 
 
Appendix Three: Response letter from NHS 
Harrow to Scrutiny Health and Social Care policy 
and performance lead members, 22 April 2010 
 
Appendix Four: Letter to patients at 
Buckingham Road Surgery, April 2010 
 

Section 1 – Summary and Recommendations 

 

This report summarises the details of the events and actions that were taken 
in relation to the closure of the Pinner Village Practice. The report also 
provides some background on the closure of Buckingham Road Surgery.  
 
 

[Please see recommendations on next page] 

Agenda Item 8 
Pages 1 to 14 
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Recommendations:  
Members of the Health Scrutiny Sub-committee are asked to: 
 
I. Consider and comment on the details and the issues that lead to the 

closure of Pinner Village Practice and Buckingham Road Surgery as 
outlined in the enclosed background papers. 

 
II. That Health Scrutiny Sub-committee should decide on the next steps to 

take and consider how they may wish to investigate the closure of the 
practice and safeguard the interests of the residents formerly registered at 
the Pinner Village Practice and the Buckingham Road Surgery. 
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Section 2 – Report 
Background 
 
The Village Practice Pinner 
At the end of the previous administration, on 31 March 2010 the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee were contacted by James Walters, Director of 
Development and System Management, NHS Harrow regarding the imminent 
closure of the Village Practice in Pinner on 5 April 2010. 
 
It was decided by the then Scrutiny Health and Social Care policy and 
performance lead members that due to the proximity of the elections, it may 
be more appropriate to address and investigate the issues in the next 
administration. The lead members also felt that the immediacy of the closure 
of the practice may also be an issue that may warrant further investigation 
over a period of time. In view of this, the lead members wrote to the Director 
of Development and System Management, NHS Harrow raising a number of 
key questions and issues to be addressed at an Overview and Scrutiny 
meeting. NHS Harrow’s response to the questions are attached to this 
background report as appendix three along with other background 
information. 
 
Closure of the Practice 
The Village Practice was closed as a result of two partners leaving the 
surgery in early March 2010. Prior to this, NHS Harrow had been working with 
the practice to try and maintain services safely but due to the lack of 
sustainable working arrangements and inadequate governance measures in 
place, it was decided that the practice should be closed as it was felt it posed 
a risk to the safety of patients. The decision to close the practice was taken 
jointly by partners at the Village Practice and commissioners of NHS Harrow 
and the contractors agreed that their contract with NHS Harrow would end. 
 
Patients at the practice were informed of the decision to close the practice via 
a letter that was sent out on 30 March 2010.The practices website also set out 
a number of frequently asked questions to aid patients. Patients were 
informed that the arrangements are temporary until they have been consulted 
along with other key stakeholders. 
 
In the mean time patients who attended the Village Practice have been 
directed to the Pinn Medical Centre, also in Pinner. The remaining salaried 
doctors, nurses, and administrative staff from the Village Practice were also 
moved to the Pinn Medical Centre. 
 
Buckingham Road Surgery 
A decision was taken to close the Buckingham Road Surgery operated by Dr 
Gould and partners on 31 May 2010. The surgery was closed due to the fact 
that the premises did not meet the level of standard required for the provision 
of NHS services.  
 
The closure of the site comes with approval from the PCT after the practice 
had sought alternative accommodation in the vicinity of the surgery without 
much success. The plan is to accommodate the patients (less than 1500) at 
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other sites that are covered by the practice. The GP, nurses and 
administrative staff will also be located at other sites that are covered by the 
practice. 
 
It is believed that patients and staff were consulted in advance and they have 
been informed of the final decision to close the surgery. Patients are able to 
transfer to other sites within the practice or register elsewhere. Neighbouring 
PCTs and practices have also been informed of the closure. 
 
Financial Implications 
There are no financial implications associated with this report 
 
Performance Issues 
There are no specific performance issues associated with this report.   
 
Environmental Impact 
There are no environmental issues associated with this report. 
 
Risk Management Implications 
There are no risk management implications associated with this report. 
 
Corporate Priorities 
The council has a priority to ‘improve the support for vulnerable people’ and 
‘build stronger communities’, the content of this report is relevant to both 
these priorities and the need to safeguard the interests of residents. 
 
Section 3 - Statutory Officer Clearance 
Not necessary for this report. 
 
Section 4 - Contact Details and Background 
Papers 
 
Contact:   
Fola Irikefe 
Scrutiny Officer  
020 8420 9389 
 
Background Papers:   
Appendix One: Letter from NHS Harrow to patients at Village Practice Pinner, 
30 March 2010 
 
Appendix Two: Letter from Scrutiny Health and Social Care policy and 
performance lead members, 14 April 2010 
 
Appendix Tree: Response letter from NHS Harrow to Scrutiny Health and 
Social Care policy and performance lead members, 22 April 2010 
 
Appendix Four: Letter to patients at Buckingham Road Surgery, April 2010 
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Appendix 1 

  
 
30 March 2010 
 
 
Dear Sir / Madam, 
 

Re: The Village Surgery 
 
 
You may be aware that there have been a number of medical personnel changes at 
The Village Surgery in recent weeks, with Drs Sheridan and Wong leaving.  This has 
had some effect on the running of the surgery, which has been of concern to 
patients, staff and doctors at the surgery.  The PCT shares these concerns and has 
worked very hard with Drs Dove, Sheridan and Wong, who still held the contract to 
provide medical services, to ensure that the services continued to be provided in a 
safe and efficient manner.  Our chief concern has been to ensure the safety of 
patients. 
 
However, in the last few days, it has become clear that the practice cannot be 
sustained any longer and the doctors agreed with NHS Harrow yesterday that the 
current arrangements should not continue.  We have had to make temporary 
arrangements quickly to secure a continuous safe service to all the patients. 
 
We have therefore arranged for The Pinn Medical Centre to provide you with medical 
care from 6th April 2010.   
 
We apologise for the very short notice and any inconvenience this may cause.   I 
would like to reassure you that the PCT is working with The Village Surgery and The 
Pinn Medical Centre to make the transition as smooth as possible. 
 
The administrative staff, salaried doctors and nurses from The Village Surgery will 
also be working at The Pinn Medical Centre from next week, although you can be 
seen by any GP at the centre.  Your medical records will be available for the 
clinicians to access for consultations at the centre for Tuesday. 
 
These are temporary arrangements and will continue until we have consulted with 
patients of the practice and other stakeholders on the long-term arrangements for 
patient care and come to a decision using that feedback and other relevant 
information. 
 
Enclosed is a short information sheet about The Pinn Medical Centre to give you a 
brief introduction to their practice. 
 
From Tuesday 6th April 2010, you can contact The Pinn Medical Centre as follows: 
 
The Pinn Medical Centre   Open: Mon-Sun 8am – 8pm 
37 Love Lane 
Pinner 
HA5 3EE 
Tel: 020 8866 5766 
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Appendix 1 
 
If you need to see a GP or nurse, please contact The Pinn Medical Centre on 020 
8866 5766 to arrange this.  We will keep you informed of any further changes and will 
contact you in relation to the consultation process shortly.     
 
Alternatively, if you wish, you can approach any local GP practice to ask if they will 
take you on as a patient, as long as you are in their catchment area.    
 
Information about practices in your area is available from public libraries, Citizen’s 
Advice Bureaux and NHS Harrow. You can contact us on the telephone number 
below or visit our website, www.harrowpct.nhs.uk, or go to www.nhs.uk. 
 
If you have any queries and would like to speak to someone, please contact our 
Patient Advice and Liaison Service (PALS) on 020 8966 1090 or 020 8966 1031. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 
Julie Taylor 
Head of Contracts 
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App 

Scrutiny is an independent, councillor-led function, working with local people to improve services 
address Harrow Council, Civic Centre PO Box 57, Station Road, Harrow, HA1 2XF  
tel 020 8420 9387    email scrutiny@harrow.gov.uk    web www.harrow.gov.uk/scrutiny   fax 020  8420 9254  

 

Overview and Scrutiny Committee  
Chairman Councillor Stanley Sheinwald 

 
 

14th April 2010 
 

James Walters 
Director of Development & System Management 
NHS Harrow 
The Heights 
Fourth Floor 
59-65 Lowlands Road 
Harrow  
HA1 3AW 
 
Dear James 
 
THE VILLAGE PRACTICE PINNER 
 
Thank you for advising scrutiny of the closure of the Village Practice in Pinner.  We are 
writing to advise you as to how we would like to consider this issue further.   
 
As we are sure you are aware, the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny committee on 
13th April was the last in the current administration.  As such, we did not feel that we would 
be able to consider the closure in any detail at this meeting.  However, the committee has 
identified a range of issues on which it would appreciate further information.  We should be 
grateful if you could let us know: 
• How NHS Harrow monitors the performance of it contracts with GPs and what redress 

it has when performance appears to be deteriorating.  In this context it would be helpful 
to know when you became aware of the issues that have resulted in the closure. 

• Why there was no prior consultation on the closure 
• Why the closure was so urgent. 
• What is meant by ‘an absence of sustainable permanent working arrangements and 

the necessary governance measures posed a risk to the safety of patients’. 
• Your letter refers to arrangements as a ‘temporary’ measure.  If this is indeed the case, 

what long-term solutions are proposed? 
• What are the pros and cons of these solutions? 
• When and how do you intend to consult on these proposals? 
• In this context, how do you intend to commission GP services for the wider area? 
• What are the implications of a sudden and significant increase in patient numbers for 

the Pinn Medical Centre?  Have you assessed the capacity of the centre to 
accommodate this and have you assessed the risk to patients? 

• Are you satisfied that the Pinn Medical Centre is accessible to the patients of the 
Village Practice in Pinner, particularly those who are elderly or disabled? 
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We should be grateful if you could provide your response to Lynne Margetts, Service 
Manager Scrutiny, she can be contacted at lynne.margetts@harrow.gov.uk or at: 
London Borough of Harrow 
Scrutiny Team 
3rd Floor 
Civic Centre 
Station Road 
Harrow 
HA1 2XF 
 
We have scheduled further discussion of the issue for the first full meeting of the Overview 
and Scrutiny committee after the election.  This will take place on 8th June and we would 
like to invite you to attend the meeting to discuss the matter further with the committee.  
We hope you will be able to attend. 
 
Many thanks for your assistance. 
 
Yours sincerely. 
 

  
 Councillor Vina Mithani 

Scrutiny Policy Lead Councillor 
Adult Health and Social Care 
 

Councillor Rekha Shah 
Scrutiny Performance Lead Councillor 
Adult Health and Social Care 

 
cc Cllr Stanley Sheinwald, Chairman Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 Cllr Mitzi Green, Vice Chairman Overview and Scrutiny Committee 

Cllr Paul Osborn, Performance, Communication and Corporate Services Portfolio 
Holder, Pinner Ward Councillor 
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22 April 2010 
 
 
Lynne Margetts,  
Service Manager Scrutiny 
London Borough of Harrow 
Scrutiny Team 
3rd Floor, Civic Centre 
Station Road 
Harrow 
HA1 2XF 
 
 
 
Dear Lynne 
 
THE VILLAGE PRACTICE PINNER 
 
I am writing in response to the letter dated 14th April 2010 from Cllrs Vina Mithani and 
Rekha Shah, requesting further information about the events at the Village Surgery 
resulting in its closure on 5th April 2010. 
 
I have responded to each of their enquiries in turn for clarity. 
 
1. How NHS Harrow monitors the performance of it contracts with GPs and what 

redress it has when performance appears to be deteriorating?  In this context it 
would be helpful to know when you became aware of the issues that have 
resulted in the closure. 

 
NHS Harrow’s primary care contract monitoring process involves the annual review 
of each practice in order to confirm compliance.  There are then quarterly updates 
which also inform the balanced scorecard that we publish on our website for patients.  
However the monitoring process is also sensitive to other factors that affect practice 
performance and contract compliance as they arise eg. sudden fluctuations in 
staffing, patient complaints or patient safety concerns.  These can come from a range 
of sources, sometimes our complaints team or Patient Advice and Liaison Service. 
 
The contract sets out a process for PCTs to follow when tackling non compliance.  
Briefly, this entails issuing remedial or breach notices to the contractor citing the 
instances of non-compliance, the remedial action necessary to put right the contract 
breaches and the consequences if the contractor does not take remedial action.  All 
contractors under the contract must agree the action to be taken and respond to the 
PCT as one organisation or “Contractor” about all compliance issues. 
 
NHS Harrow was notified in mid February 2010 that one of the partners at the Village 
was to cease practising there and would leave the partnership at the beginning of 
March.  They would remain responsible under the contract.  This prompted concern 
as to how the Contractor would continue to provide services at the level necessary 
for the size of the practice list.  This was followed by a further notification in late 
February that another partner at the Village was to cease practising there and would 
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leave the partnership.  They again would remain responsible under the contract.  
This deepened our concerns about how the Contractor would ensure continued 
services to the patients following this breakdown in the partnership and also raised 
concerns about the clinical governance arrangements that would now be in place in 
light of the fact that there was only 1 remaining partner. 
 
The Contractor was asked in mid February and late February to inform the PCT of 
how clinical governance arrangements were being maintained in the circumstances, 
how the practice intended to address the serious concerns about future provision of 
services and what arrangements were in place to ensure continued services in light 
of the fact that 2 practising GPs were leaving. 
 
A response was received from one partner at the practice addressing these points 
but almost immediately other clinicians at the practice began to raise concerns about 
their own workload and the governance arrangements.  These in part contradicted 
the assurances the PCT had been given.  Following a meeting to discuss those 
issues on the 16th March a contract remedial notice was issued to the Contractor 
requiring the issues to be remedied urgently. 
 
Further concerns were raised by practice clinicians to the PCT’s Acting Medical 
Director, who was sufficiently concerned by the risk to patients to call an urgent 
meeting with the Contractor on 29th March 2010.  At that meeting the Contractor 
agreed that they wanted to terminate their contract with the PCT quickly in order to 
preserve the safety of patients.  In the circumstances the PCT agreed for the contract 
termination to take place effective from 5th April 2010. 
 
2. Why there was no prior consultation on the closure? 
 
The intention was to hold the practice to their contractual responsibilities and resolve 
the issues.  However when the situation became serious and the Contractor asked to 
terminate the contract, the PCT had to act quickly to secure primary care services for 
the patients.   This did not allow the time for prior consultation. 
 
3. Why the closure was so urgent? 
 
I think my reply to questions 1 and 2 covers this question. 
 
4. What is meant by ‘an absence of sustainable permanent working arrangements 

and the necessary governance measures posed a risk to the safety of patients’? 
 
The situation I have described meant the PCT had no assurance that the clinical 
management of patients was happening in a controlled way or that there was an 
over-arching governance arrangement that identified issues of concern and resolved 
them.  There was no plan forthcoming from the Contractor that demonstrated there 
would be recruitment of additional GPs in longer term posts or that clinical 
governance arrangements that confirmed services given by the practice would be 
monitored continuously and high standards of care safeguarded.  This created a risk 
to patient safety. 
 
5. Your letter refers to arrangements as a ‘temporary’ measure.  If this is indeed the 

case, what long-term solutions are proposed? 
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The arrangements put in place with the Pinn are temporary while an engagement 
process is undertaken to decide on the long term future.  The engagement process 
and scope have not yet been determined as there was not previously time to do this.  
Consequently there are no proposals developed yet.  Essentially though the PCT 
with stakeholders needs to decide the best way of ensuring patients who were at the 
Village can access high quality care in the long term. 
 
6. What are the pros and cons of these solutions? 
 
Part of the engagement process will be to explore what options are possible and 
what benefits and disadvantages there are for each. 
 
7. When and how do you intend to consult on these proposals? 
 
As stated in no.5 above the engagement plan is only in development now but we 
would want to start as soon as possible and look to complete the process and have a 
decision in the next 6 months. 
 
8. In this context, how do you intend to commission GP services for the wider area? 
 
At this moment we are commissioning care temporarily for these patients from the 
Pinn.  The PCT’s broader intentions regarding commissioning services are set out in 
our Commissioning Strategy Plan. 
 
9. What are the implications of a sudden and significant increase in patient numbers 

for the Pinn Medical Centre?  Have you assessed the capacity of the centre to 
accommodate this and have you assessed the risk to patients? 

 
Clearly, the Pinn have had a sharp increase in workload since the temporary 
arrangements were made with them just before Easter.  However, they were in a 
good position to house those arrangements as their new building had capacity for 
additional consulting rooms to be brought into use which was done quickly.  The 
staff, nurses and salaried GPs from the Village moved with the patients to the Pinn 
which has helped greatly with the additional demands on them, but in addition to that 
the Pinn have also recruited more clinicians to ensure that demand is met. 
 
The Pinn has a strong management structure both clinically and administratively 
which has proved invaluable in the transition.  The PCT is acutely aware of the 
sudden demands made of the practice and is offering them advice and support as 
and when they require it. 
 
10. Are you satisfied that the Pinn Medical Centre is accessible to the patients of the 

Village Practice in Pinner, particularly those who are elderly or disabled? 
 
The Pinn is a new build that complies with DDA requirements and NHS standards.  It 
is 0.2miles or 320 metres from the Village Surgery.  There is parking available and a 
local bus stop and met line station very nearby.  We believe the Pinn is accessible for 
all patients.  As you know they already service their own list of patients including 
those who are elderly or who have a disability. 
 
I hope this information is useful to you and I will of course keep you updated on this 
situation throughout the process. 
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Please let me know if you require any further details. 
 
On a separate but related issue, I would like to inform you that Dr Gould and partners 
who currently run practices at Stanmore Medical Centre, Stanmore, Stanmore Park 
Medical Centre, Stanmore Park and Buckingham Road Surgery, Chandos Crescent, 
Edgware have decided to close the Buckingham Road Surgery site from 31st May 
2010. 
 
The premises there do not meet the standards required for the provision of NHS 
services.  The practice has been actively seeking alternative accommodation in the 
immediate area for a prolonged period but unfortunately has had no success.  They 
have therefore gained agreement from the PCT to close that site and instead see 
those patients at their other sites.  The practice list at Buckingham Road is small, 
under 1500 and can be easily accommodated at the other sites.  The GP and staff 
from Buckingham Road will remain with the practice working at the other sites. 
The practice have consulted staff and discussed this with patients in advance and 
letters are now going out to patients to inform them of the changes reassuring them 
they will remain with the practice unless they choose to re-register elsewhere.  A list 
of practices in the area has also been enclosed for patients.  Neighbouring PCTs and 
practices have also been informed. 
 
Please let me know if you require any further information regarding this. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
 
James Walters 
Director of Development & System Management 
NHS Harrow 
 
CC Julie Taylor 
 Dr Muhammed Ali 
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Date as Postmarked 
 
To: All Patients Registered With The Buckingham Road Surgery 82 
Chandos Crescent, Edgware, Middx, HA8 6HL. 
 
I am writing to inform you that the Buckingham Road Surgery site will be 
closing permanently on 31st May 2010. Last surgery will be on Friday 28th May 
2010,  
 
The doctors who currently practise there will continue to see you at their other 
practice site - The Stanmore Medical Centre - as of 1st June 2010 on a 
permanent basis.  There are two sites that you can attend from that date. 
 
The surgery details are as follows: 
 
Main Surgery     Branch Surgery 
The Stanmore Medical Centre  Stanmore Park Medical Centre 
85 Crowshott Avenue   William Drive 
Stanmore     Stanmore Park 
Middx      Stanmore, Middx 
HA7 1HS      HA7 4FZ 
Tel: 020 8951 3888    Tel: 020 8951 3888 
 
This does not affect your being registered with the practice. No action is 
needed on your part if you wish to stay with the practice. 
 
If you do not wish to remain at the practice, you can approach any local 
practice to see if they will take you on as a patient.  Please note that practices 
may refuse if you fall outside their catchment area. 
 
Information about practices in your area is available from public libraries, 
Citizens Advice Bureaux and the NHS Choices Website (www.nhs.uk) or you 
can contact us on the telephone number above. 
 
Enclosed is a letter from the practice and a list of other practices local to 
Chandos Crescent should you want to re-register. 
 
Please do not hesitate to call if you need further help. 
 
Yours sincerely 
JRaichura 
Jay Raichura 
Lead for GP Contracts 
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 THE STANMORE MEDICAL CENTRE &         

STANMORE PARK MEDICAL CENTRE 
 

Drs Gould, Gerrard, Lakhani & Hasan 
85 Crowshott Avenue, Stanmore, Middlesex, HA7 1HS 

Tel: 020 8951 3888  Fax: 020 8952 8035  Branch Fax: 020 8416 1001 
www.stanmoremedicalcentre.co.uk 

 
April 2010 
 
To:  All Patients registered at The Buckingham Road Surgery 

 – 82 Chandos Crescent, Edgware 
 
We have had the pleasure of being responsible for your care at the 
Buckingham Road Surgery since the previous GP retired in February 2008. 
 
The current premises at Chandos Crescent do not meet our requirements to 
enable us to deliver the services we would wish to offer our patients.  We 
have been actively seeking alternative accommodation within the vicinity of 
the Practice.  Unfortunately, we have not been able to find anything suitable. 
 
After much discussion and careful consideration, we have decided to close 
the Surgery at Chandos Crescent.  THE GP, NURSE and ADMIN STAFF will 
be transferring to our premises in Stanmore.  We hope that you will also be 
able to attend our surgeries in Stanmore. 
 
If you require any further information, please do not hesitate to contact our 
Service & Development Manager – Mrs. Sue Young – on 020 8951 3888. 
 
 An information sheet will be available from reception from Monday 3rd May, 
please feel free to call in and collect a copy. Meanwhile, you can see more 
about our Surgeries in Stanmore by looking at our website: 
www.stanmoremedicalcentre.co.uk. 
 
We look forward to seeing you in Stanmore. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Drs. Gould, Gerrard, Lakhani & Hasan 
The Stanmore Medical Centre 
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COMMITTEE 

Date of Meeting: 
 

16 June 2010 

Subject: 
 

NHS Harrow Results and Responses 
from Consultation on a Polysystem of 
Primary Care for East Harrow 
 

Responsible Officer: 
 

Alex Dewsnap, Divisional Director 
Partnership Development and 
Performance 
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Member area: 
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Policy Lead for Health and Social Care 
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No 

Enclosures: 
 

Appendix 1: Letter and response from 
Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee to 
the consultation 
 
Appendix 2: NHS Harrow Board Papers 
from 27 April 2010 meeting detailing 
feedback from the public and key 
stakeholder. 
 

Section 1 – Summary and Recommendations 

 
 

This report details NHS Harrow’s overall results from their consultation on a 
polysystem of primary care for East Harrow. Also enclosed in the background 
documents is the response from the Overview and Scrutiny Committee to the 
consultation. 
 
 

[Please see recommendations on next page] 

Agenda Item 9 
Pages 15 to 76 
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Recommendations:  
Members of the Health Scrutiny Sub-committee are asked to: 
 
I. Consider and comment on the update report from NHS Harrow with 

reference to the scrutiny response that was provided to the consultation. 
 
II. Agree on whether any further steps should be taken. 
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Section 2 – Report 
Background 
 
NHS Harrow consulted the public and key stakeholders on proposals for a 
polysystem model of primary care for East Harrow.  The consultation entitled 
“Better Care, Closer to Home – A Consultation on the development of 
accessible, modern, high quality health and social care services in East 
Harrow” ran from 9 December 2009 to 17 March 2010.  Colleagues from NHS 
Harrow had previously attended Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings 
to discuss the proposals. 
 
The Overview and Scrutiny Committee provided a detailed response to the 
consultation on 24 February 2010 (enclosed in appendix one). 
 
NHS Harrow considered all the responses and results of the consultation at 
their meeting on 27 April 2010 (enclosed in appendix two). 
 
Financial Implications 
There are no financial implications associated with this report 
 
Performance Issues 
There are no specific performance issues associated with this report.   
 
Environmental Impact 
There are no environmental issues associated with this report. 
 
Risk Management Implications 
There are no risk management implications associated with this report. 
 
Corporate Priorities 
By responding to the consultation, Overview and Scrutiny addressed the 
following corporate priorities: 
� Improve support for vulnerable people – local healthcare services address 

the needs of those who are vulnerable and those who are unwell. 
� Build stronger communities – Healthcare for London envisages 

polysystems as providing a community focus to primary care. 
 
Section 3 - Statutory Officer Clearance 
Not necessary for this report. 
 
Section 4 - Contact Details and Background 
Papers 
 
Contact:   
Fola Irikefe 
Scrutiny Officer  
020 8420 9389 
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Background Papers:   
Appendix One: Letter and response from Harrow Overview and Scrutiny 
Committee to the consultation 
 
Appendix Two: NHS Harrow Board Papers from 27 April 2010 meeting 
detailing feedback from the public and key stakeholder. 
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Appendix 1 
Letter and response from Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee to the consultation. 
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   Contact;  PO Box 57, Civic Centre, Station Road, Harrow HA1 2XF 
tel 020 8420 9388    email scrutiny@harrow.gov.uk     web www.harrow.gov.uk 

 

 

Councillor STANLEY SHEINWALD 
Chairman, Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 

Sarah Crowther 
Chief Executive  
NHS Harrow 
The Heights 
59-65 Lowlands Road 
Harrow HA1 3AW 

24 February 2010  
 
 
Dear Sarah  
 
Harrow scrutiny response to “Better Care, Closer to Home – A Consultation on the 
development of accessible, modern, high quality health and social care services in 

East Harrow” 
 
I am pleased to enclose Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee’s response to NHS 
Harrow’s consultation “Better Care, Closer to Home – A Consultation on the development 
of accessible, modern, high quality health and social care services in East Harrow”.   
 
We thank you and your colleagues for discussing the proposals within the consultation 
with our committee.  We look forward to seeing the outcomes of this consultation and the 
developments in East Harrow.  To this end, we would like to invite you or a colleague to 
our Overview and Scrutiny Committee meeting in June to discuss this issue further.  A 
scrutiny officer will be contact nearer the time, however if you have any queries in the 
meantime, please do get in touch.  
 
Yours sincerely 

 Cllr Stanley Sheinwald 
Chairman Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
 
 
Cc: James Walters, Director of Development and System Management, NHS Harrow  
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Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee Response to NHS Harrow’s “Better Care, 
Closer to Home – A Consultation on the development of accessible, modern, high 
quality health and social care services in East Harrow” 
 
Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee warmly welcomes the opportunity to comment 
on the proposals set out in NHS Harrow’s consultation document “Better Care, Closer to 
Home – A Consultation on the development of accessible, modern, high quality health and 
social care services in East Harrow”.  We thank colleagues from NHS Harrow for bringing 
these proposals to our committee1 and discussing them with us so openly and in such 
depth.  Having discussed the proposals at Committee on a couple of occasions, we wish 
to reiterate the following points about the proposals and their impact on Harrow residents.   
 
This response has been put together primarily by the scrutiny lead members for health and 
social care2 as they hold the most extensive knowledge and background to the issues, and 
the response represents the views of the Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee as the 
Committee has ‘signed off’ this response at a formal committee meeting3. 
 
Delivering the polysystem vision 
The shift from providing healthcare in acute settings to a more community based focus, 
care closer to home, is to be welcomed if co-location of health (and social care) services 
allows the public to access net gains of services co-located on one site.  We welcome a 
model which increases the provision of healthcare services at venues and times which 
make them easier for residents to access.  Extending opening hours at a hub and spoke 
from 8am to 8pm, 7 days a week and incorporating services previously only accessible at 
hospital e.g. pharmacy and diagnostics is to be welcomed. 
 
We know that NHS Harrow is confident it can take forward the vision set out in Healthcare 
for London and implement this direction of travel for the NHS, as it is a forerunner in 
implementing the polyclinic vision.  Alexandra Avenue Health and Social Care Centre (in 
Rayners Lane, Harrow) was one of London’s first polyclinics and we would ask that NHS 
Harrow take stock of the lessons learnt from the experience of developing that polyclinic 
into the implementation of further polysystems for the borough.  This should hold the PCT 
in good stead for the implementation of future polyclinics, whether they be standalone or 
within a polysystem. 
 
Harrow benefits from having a polyclinic (Alexandra Avenue Health and Social Care 
Centre, Rayners Lane) and two GP-led centres (The Pinn Medical Centre, Pinner and 
Harness Harrow Medical Centre, East Harrow).  These have helped alleviate some of the 
unnecessary demands on the local acute sector, most especially Northwick Park 
Hospital’s Accident and Emergency department.  
 
                                            
1 Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee meetings on 24 September 2009, 8 December 2009 
2 Councillor Vina Mithani (Policy Scrutiny Lead Member for Health and Social Care) and Councillor Rekha 
Shah (Performance Scrutiny Lead Member for Health and Social Care) 
3 Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee 23 February 2010 
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From Healthcare for London – A Framework for Action4 we know that polysystems have 
been identified as being able to provide care in a more flexible manner by offering a 
greater variety of services to the community over extended hours.  In turn this should 
reduce the pressures on hospitals.  This as well as walk-in urgent care centres on the front 
of hospitals and in community settings should enhance patients’ experiences of 
healthcare.  We are therefore very supportive of this concept for providing better access to 
and quality of primary healthcare services to communities, whilst recognising the 
challenges this model-shift poses to healthcare commissioners and providers. 
 
Financial modelling - achieving savings to fill the funding gap 
Having kept a watching brief on the financial positions of NHS trusts in our borough 
through our committee and review work over the past few years, we understand that the 
PCT’s financial position necessitates the organisation to look at areas where savings can 
be achieved.  NHS Harrow is not alone in this as the future financial landscape for the 
NHS as a whole is challenging and the NHS must find the best fit for its assets. 
 
We have heard from the PCT5 that it is facing significant financial challenges and that 
based upon NHS London’s assumptions regarding underlying levels of cost and volume 
growth within the acute sector, a funding shortfall of between £20mill and £54mill is 
expected by 2013/14.  We understand that in order to address this shortfall, the local NHS 
is looking to shift the reliance on acute hospital services and invest more in community 
healthcare provision, in line with the Healthcare for London vision. 
 
NHS Harrow’s resource allocation increase for 2010/11 is 5.2% however due to current 
economic conditions it is uncertain whether there will be increases in further years.  This 
heightens the importance of making best use of current assets and estates.  We 
understand that NHS Harrow has worked with Ingleton Wood Ltd to conduct an 
independent estates review to analyse the existing local estate and map potential options 
for development.  We would urge that the PCT continues to work with the local authority in 
the work around public sector assets (for example through the Total Place agenda) being 
undertaken through the Transformation Programme (‘Better Deal for Residents’), led by 
the Council but with full engagement of public sector partners. 
 
Access and quality outcomes - variability in quality of services in East Harrow 
We are concerned that despite high levels of QOF performance and good reported access 
to services, other markers of quality, for example screening rates, immunisation targets, 
data quality and surveys of patient experience suggest that quality in general practice 
performance is variable in clinical and non-clinical areas.  We would expect all GP 
provision across Harrow to be of an equally high level, and for NHS Harrow to support 
GPs in achieving this. 
 
East Harrow is a particular area of concern as the total QOF points achievement amongst 
GPs is 96% in East Harrow, while the rest of Harrow enjoys a rate of over 98% - 
representing a significant variation6.  Furthermore the balanced scorecards for general 
practices in Harrow show real variation in performance across practices.  However, we are 
aware through the Harrow Local Medical Committee’s response7 to the draft consultation 

                                            
4 Healthcare for London – A Framework for Action, NHS London, 2007 
5 Harrow Overview & Scrutiny Committee 8 December 2009 
6 Enhanced Primary and Community Care Services in East Harrow – Outline Business Case, NHS Harrow, 
December 2009 
7 Letter from Lesley Williams, Londonwide LMCs, to NHS Harrow, November 2009. 
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document that variations in performance may be due to East Harrow practices receiving 
less funding than other Harrow practices.  We would like to seek clarification on this. 
 
Harrow is rated among the worst in the country for patient reported access, despite a 
number of surgeries offering extended hours.  East Harrow tends to have poorer access to 
primary care services, as demonstrated by the 2007/08 General Practice Patient Survey 
results where East Harrow scored lower than the rest of Harrow on patients’ access by 
phone, to a GP within 48 hours, advance appointments and patient satisfaction with 
opening hours.  This must be addressed through the new polysystem model of care. 
 
Variation in the performance of providers not only serves to accentuate inequalities for 
patients, but also for staff in terms of workforce development.  If Harrow is to meet the 
needs of patients and the direction set by central government it needs a strong, developing 
and motivated workforce whose skills and capacity are made best use of.  Primary and 
community healthcare providers are also key players in the demand management of acute 
activity in ensuring that patients are appropriately signposted to care and commissioning 
cost-effective pathways.  There continues to be a need to raise people’s awareness of the 
alternatives to going to the Accident and Emergency department as a first port of call.  
There is definitely scope for reducing avoidable admissions in the borough. 
 
Discarding options for a second GP led centre 
Although original plans were to offer options around the redevelopment of Honeypot Lane 
and Kenmore Clinic as GP-led health centres (spokes), this could not be pursued by the 
PCT as it is no longer financially viable.  We would hope that plans to redevelop are not 
put on hold indefinitely and that GPs are encouraged to develop plans and invest in these 
sites.  The assessment of the feasibility of the proposed model focused on potential for 
expansion, impact of investment and access.  We would encourage the PCT to reconsider 
these assessments when the NHS financial landscape has stabilised to ascertain whether 
further investment can be given to other sites. 
 
The options for a second GP led centre have been discarded since the original plans as 
they will not deliver savings.  However, we must be convinced that this is also because 
residents’ needs can be met from the proposals suggested, and that patient needs do not 
go unmet.  Now open, we look forward to seeing the Mollison Way GP-led health centre 
‘Harness Harrow’ develop into a first-class facility for residents. 
 
Health needs for the residents of East Harrow 
The strengths of current services and the challenges facing the NHS in the future are 
acknowledged by the Department of Health8.  These are pertinent to the picture in Harrow 
and gives emphasis to NHS Harrow’s role as strategic commissioners of healthcare.  
Success in commissioning will rely upon solid partnership working with the local authority 
and clinician colleagues. 
 
The health needs of Harrow, including those in East Harrow, are identified in the Joint 
Strategic Needs Assessment9 in Harrow produced by the Council and PCT.  This shows 
that Harrow is the fifth most ethnically diverse population in the country (49%) and Harrow 
East has a higher proportion of Black and Minority Ethnic (BME) groups at 55%.  
Projections suggest that by 2018 this will rise to 65%.  This is of particular importance in 
this discussion as certain BME groups experience higher prevalence of some long term 
conditions such as such as hypertension, obesity, asthma, diabetes and CHD, which are 
                                            
8 ‘Our Vision for Primary and Community Care’, Department of Health, 2008. 
9 Harrow Council JSNA webpages: http://www.harrow.gov.uk/jsna  
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higher in East Harrow than the rest of Harrow10.  The new services available within the 
polysystem must be alert to this and provide services to respond to these long term health 
needs and avoid unnecessary hospital admissions. 
 
The consultation document asks respondents to consider which services they would like to 
see included in the Community Health Centre, in addition to the basic services.  We would 
hope that decisions around the inclusion/exclusion of services would also be based on the 
demographic needs of East Harrow and the nature of the most prevalent conditions. 
 
Whilst the Harrow Local Medical Committee is not supportive of the polysystem model for 
East Harrow, preferring increased investment in the current primary care infrastructure, we 
are supportive of the polysystem model.  However we are in agreement with the LMC 
concerning the benefits of capturing learning points from evaluations of existing polyclinics 
and polysystems in order to inform future plans.  Most locally this would be Alexandra 
Avenue Health and Social Care Centre – experience here highlighted especially the 
importance of early engagement with GPs.  We would therefore encourage the PCT to 
look at existing polysystems model in order to inform the plans and implementation of 
those within this borough. 
 
Engaging with GPs 
There is an emphasis on practice based commissioning as a lever for the visions 
contained within Healthcare for London, requiring GP buy in and innovative commissioning 
to fund the vision and services through polysystems.  This is furthered by the NHS strategy 
for world-class commissioning.  It must be a priority therefore that local GPs are brought 
on board with NHS Harrow’s vision for developing a polysystem in East Harrow and the 
implications of this for their own practices.   
 
It is vital for long-term viability that such proposals not only have the understanding of 
users, but also the clinical buy-in of PCT staff, local GPs and other service deliverers.  GP 
engagement in particular is key to the success of primary care and prevention.  Scrutiny 
has had sight of the response to the draft consultation document by the Harrow Local 
Medical Committee11 which makes clear that the LMC feels that there has been insufficient 
engagement with GPs.  In this, Harrow LMC stated its concerns around the consultation 
document as well as the proposals.  Harrow LMC feels that the PCT has not been in 
regular discussion with local practices and furthermore they disagree with Belmont as the 
best option as the most cost-effective or accessible option for patients.  The success of 
any reconfigured system of care in Harrow will be heavily reliant upon the full engagement 
and buy-in by clinical practitioners such as GPs and therefore it is vital that the PCT 
engages with these key stakeholders throughout the process. 
 
Travel and transport accessibility 
Accessibility to the polysystem’s hub and spokes is vital.  We understand that NHS Harrow 
is having regular discussions with Transport for London to ensure that travel accessibility 
to healthcare venues is a priority in Harrow, however this only offers possible solutions in 
the mid to long term.  New bus routes cannot be negotiated prior to the opening of the 
polysystem but rather must wait until numbers show that there is real demand for more 
bus routes, when TfL can be persuaded that the implementation of a new/altered route is 
commercially viable.  In the meantime, patients will bear the brunt of inconvenient 
journeys.  We question whether all of Harrow’s communities are mobile enough to access 
                                            
10 Enhanced Primary and Community Care Services in East Harrow – Outline Business Case, NHS Harrow, 
December 2009  
11 Letter from Lesley Williams, Londonwide LMCs, to NHS Harrow, November 2009. 

26



Page 5 of 6 

the polysystem hub and spokes.  The polysystem should not serve to accentuate 
inequalities – polyclinic hub and GP-led spokes must be attractive to service users as well 
as service providers.  Consequently we would encourage the PCT to seek alternative 
options for the most vulnerable patients for example through other voluntary/commercial 
transport providers, or indeed the transport fleets operated by the local authority. 
 
Investing in and integrating services 
The redevelopment of Belmont Health Centre demonstrates investment in community 
facilities.  There is a need to maximise optimisation of the site and integrate health and 
social care onto one site so as to offer patients a seamless care pathway.  There is scope 
for wider community services for example third sector and advocacy services to also be 
involved in delivery, as highlighted by scrutiny’s review of relationships with the voluntary 
sector last year12. 
 
As the PCT moves from a provider role toward that of a commissioner, more emphasis will 
fall upon joint commissioning with the local authority.  We are confident that the Council 
and PCT can work together to provide a ‘single patient pathway’ and the development of a 
polysystem hub at Belmont provides an excellent opportunity in this respect.  Shifting 
expenditure from acute hospital into prevention is extremely difficult to achieve and will 
also undoubtedly increase the demand for social care.  This needs to be explored jointly 
by NHS and social care colleagues.  
 
The Outline Business Case states that NHS Harrow is developing a range of plans for 
investment in polysystem models across the borough with a view to around 25 sites (hubs, 
spokes and surgeries) providing a full range of services within four polysystem models.  
The Overview and Scrutiny Committee would request having sight of these during their 
development.  We understand that a key driver behind these developments is reducing 
unnecessary activity in the acute sector, for conditions that would be better served within 
primary care.  The forthcoming acute sector review for NW London, of which Harrow 
scrutiny has been involved in preliminary briefings, will have an obvious impact upon local 
plans for development.  The obvious links with social care in this respect would suggest 
that the local authority’s social care commissioners need be involved in these discussions 
early on in developing the investment plans.  Indeed it is paramount that the strategic 
plans across the sector for both NHS organisations and the local authority are aligned. 
 
We are concerned that the Outline Business Case cannot give definitive figures for the full 
cost of the proposed polysystem13 and we would urge the PCT to undertake this modelling 
and calculations as a matter of urgency.  We would also seek assurances that the PCT is 
fully confident that funding for the proposed development for the East Harrow hub can be 
met from the savings delivered by the new way of working – that the services offered 
within the hub will be delivered at a lower tariff than those of existing services. 
 
The future of Kenmore Clinic 
We request more information about the future of the Kenmore Clinic site as it becomes 
available14.  Kenmore Clinic is located on Kenmore Road in East Harrow and the decision 
                                            
12 Scrutiny review on ‘Delivering a Strengthened Voluntary and Community Sector for Harrow’ - 
http://www.harrow.gov.uk/site/scripts/download_info.php?downloadID=688&fileID=5760  
13 Page 44 states “Once the full cost of the new investment in the proposed poly-system is calculated it will 
be possible to assess the full financial implications of this new development”. 
14 We refer you to the discussions we have had with your officers at Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 24 
September 2009 and 8 December 2009 and the minutes of the committee meeting on 23 February: 
http://www.harrow.gov.uk/www2/mgCommitteeDetails.aspx?ID=276&J=2  
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by the PCT to close it was made on the basis that the building was no longer safe and it 
was not financially viable to continue making regular repairs.  We know firsthand from what 
many of our residents tell us that the local community in the Kenmore clinic area would like 
to see their local community healthcare facility restored and we would therefore urge the 
PCT, as a matter of priority, to seek ways in which GPs and other healthcare providers can 
return to and develop the site.   
 
Consultation – communications model and stakeholder engagement 
It is scrutiny’s responsibility to not only respond to NHS consultation but also evaluate the 
adequacy of the consultation process and consider the outcomes.  As we are providing 
this response ahead of the close of the formal consultation period, we are unable to fully 
assess the adequacy of the consultation that the PCT has conducted around these 
proposals.  However, given our knowledge and experience of previous public consultations 
that the PCT has undertaken, most recently around Mollison Way and Healthcare for 
London, we are confident that the PCT is engaging with a wide range of appropriate 
stakeholders as well as the general public.  Tried and tested engagement methods such 
as road shows, stalls in the town centre and information displays in GP surgeries have in 
the past yielded good public interest.  This is highlighted by Harrow receiving the fourth 
highest response rate in London for the consultation on Healthcare for London (stroke and 
trauma) proposals earlier this year.  People in Harrow care about their health services and 
the PCT is attuned to tapping into this. 
 
For our part, as elected members and we will use our role as community leaders to raise 
awareness of the proposals within our communities and encourage people to respond to 
these proposals which will shape the healthcare they receive for years to come. 
 
We encourage the PCT to engage with the local press about developments so that 
accurate key messages are being given out to the residents of our borough.  We are glad 
to see that NHS Harrow is using the Council’s magazine for residents ‘Harrow People’ to 
highlight the services available at the existing polyclinics and polysytems in the borough, 
for example Alexandra Avenue, The Pinn and Harness Harrow.  We would encourage the 
PCT to do similar for Belmont and to build this into its communications plan for the 
redevelopment project. 
 
 
We are excited by the PCT’s commitment to invest in healthcare for residents in East 
Harrow and look forward to continuing our dialogue with NHS Harrow in the development 
and implementation of these plans.  We ask that the PCT brings a further report to 
Harrow’s Overview and Scrutiny Committee to detail the outcomes of the public 
consultation exercise and the PCT’s subsequent decision.  We would also expect the PCT 
to address the main issues raised in our response.  To this end we would like to invite 
NHS Harrow to a future meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee - perhaps in 
June 2010 when the full business case is expected to be completed.  We encourage the 
PCT to maintain a continued dialogue with its key stakeholders, including the Council, 
about progress on these plans and look forward to the new system of healthcare in East 
Harrow delivering the best form of accessible healthcare for residents.  
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Report to:  NHS Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
   
By: Fiona Wise, Chief Executive, The North West London Hospitals NHS Trust 

(NWLH)  
 
Date of meeting: 8th June 2010   
 
 
 
1. Purpose of report 
 
To seek support for the Trust’s quality accounts (attached) which are due to be published by 30th June 
on the NHS Choices website. 
 

2. Background 
 
Quality Accounts are annual reports to the public from providers of NHS healthcare services about the 
quality of services they provide. 
 
High Quality Care for All, published by the Department of Health in June 2008 set out the vision for 
putting quality at the heart of the NHS, and a key component of the new quality framework would be a 
requirement for all providers of NHS services to publish Quality Accounts, in addition to the standard 
financial accounts. 
 
Foundation Trusts began publishing Quality Accounts in 2009/10 and this is the first year NHS Trusts 
are required to produce them. 
 
3.  Approach at NWLH 
 
The Trust board has identified the following three areas for quality improvement for 2010/11: 
 

• To improve mortality rates; 
• To improve patient safety by reducing healthcare acquired infections and increasing incident 

reporting; 
• To improve the experience of patients by reducing numbers of complaints and improving results 

in patient indicators. 
 
The Trust’s two Primary Care Trusts, NHS Harrow and NHS Brent have endorsed the Trust’s choice of 
measures and will submit a statement with the attached report confirming that it is accurate.  Local 
Involvement Networks (LINks) and local authority scrutiny functions should also be given the 
opportunity, on a voluntary basis to review the accounts and supply a statement that will be included 
with the accounts.   
 
NWLH’s Quality Accounts will be published by 30th June on the Trust’s NHS Choices profile pages.  A 
copy must also be sent to the Secretary of State.  The report will also be published on the Trust’s 
website which receives 25,000 hits per month. 
 
4. Recommendation  
 
Harrow Overview and Scrutiny Committee (OSC) is asked to review the Trust’s quality accounts.  On 
the basis that the OSC is supportive of the Trust’s approach, the Trust requests a written statement 
from the OSC that will be included with the quality accounts. 

Agenda Item 10 
Pages 77 to 100 
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Draft Quality Accounts 
2009 – 2010  
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Statement from the Chief Executive  
 
The North West London Hospitals NHS Trust aims for our hospitals - Northwick Park, St 
Mark’s and Central Middlesex - to be the choice of hospitals for our local population, the 
people we serve.  It is important to us that people have complete confidence that we provide 
the highest quality care for all patients.    
 
I am pleased to introduce our first Quality Account following a successful year of 
improvements and quality initiatives across the organisation.   The Quality Account includes 
information about the quality and safety of our services and our priorities for the coming year.  
In 2010/11, we will be doing more to improve not only the experience of patients in our 
hospitals, but to ensure we make changes to our services, where appropriate, to improve 
safety and outcomes.  
 
The Quality Account has been approved by our Trust Board and I hope it helps our Board to 
continue to focus on quality improvement.  The Quality Account has also been reviewed by 
LINKs and our Overview and Scrutiny Committees.   
 
We would welcome feedback on the Quality Account. If you have any comments which you 
feel would be useful for next year’s report, please contact the Communications Department 
communications@nwlh.nhs.uk or call 020 8869 2421. 
 
Fiona Wise 
Chief Executive 
 
30 June 2010 
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Part 1  
 

1.1 Current view of Trust’s position  
 
The Trust has made considerable progress over the past year with respect to improvements in 
quality and patient safety.  We achieved an Excellent rating for Quality of Services for 2008/09 
by the Care Quality Commission and have since been registered without conditions under the 
new framework for regulating standards in the NHS for 2009/2010. 
 
Additionally, the Trust holds level 1 National Health Service Litigation Authority (NHSLA) Risk 
Management Standards for acute services with a plan to achieve level 2 within the next year. 
The Trust currently holds level 2 NHSLA for Maternity services with level 3 its goal for the 
coming year. 
 
Our staff continue to rise to the challenge of increasing workloads and their commitment to 
patient safety is reflected in significant improvements for many key quality measures. In 
particular we have worked hard to build a culture of zero tolerance in actively reducing 
infection rates and our hospital standardised mortality rate remains one of the best nationally.   
 
We do, however recognise that we still face many challenges and will seek to accelerate and 
build on the work already in place to reduce the number of complaints, improve response 
times and improve the experience of patients in our hospitals.  While we have made some 
progress as a result of We Care, our patient experience programme, this has yet to be 
reflected in our results in national patient indicators such as the National Patient survey.  
 
A key focus for the next year will be the continuation of our work to support clinical teams in 
reviewing and redesigning services in order to improve processes and embed quality. 
 
Other priority areas for the coming year include the agendas for both Safeguarding Children 
and Safeguarding vulnerable adults and those with learning disabilities.  
 
1.2 Priorities for improvement 
 
The Trust has identified three key areas for quality improvement for 2010/11: 
 

• To reduce our mortality rates 
• To improve patient safety through reducing Healthcare Acquired Infections and 

increased incident reporting 
• To improve the experience of patients in our hospitals by reducing numbers of 

complaints and improve results in patient experience indicators 
 
Each of these priorities above with progress during 2009/10 and plans for 2010/11 are 
described in detail on the following pages.  
 

82



 

  Page 5 of 22 

1.3 Priority one: Maintain and reduce our Hospital Standardised 
Mortality Rate (HSMR) 
 
Current status 
A key measure of safety, the Trust has an excellent record when it comes to patient mortality.  
Our mortality rates have received significant attention most recently as a result of the 
publication in the British Medical Journal of our research into the impact of “care bundles” or 
treatment checklists.  These were developed by clinicians in the Trust and introduced to 
improve patient outcomes and allow easy monitoring of adherence to key pathways of care.  
 
The eight care bundles currently in use are: 
 

• stroke,  
• diarrhoea and vomiting, 
• ventilator-acquired pneumonia,  
• MRSA, 
• chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, 
• central venous catheter insertion and 
• surgical site infection 

 
Our HSMR for 2009/2010 is 76 and is lower than the national average. 
 

NWLH- HSMR for 56 Diagnosis Group for period April 2005 to January 2010
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Planned Improvement Initiatives 2010/2011 
 
The following care bundles are in development for implementation and roll out in 2010/2011: 
 

• Falls  
• Venous Thromboembolism (VTE) 

 
The Trust is also continuing its development of a clinical safety dashboard across divisions. 
These look at key safety indicators specific to specialties.  This follows the successful 
implementation of such a scorecard for maternity and, more recently, emergency surgery, 
both of which form part of the Trust’s Safety, Quality and Performance report which goes to 
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the Trust Board each month. 
 
 

 

Why are mortality rates important? 
 
The HSMR is a measure of the number of deaths observed against that expected for a 
population such as ours and is a key indicator for the quality of care.  
 
The prediction calculation takes account of factors such as age and sex of patients, 
their diagnosis, whether the admission was planned or an emergency and the length of 
stay.  Standardisation of the ratio enables valid comparison between different hospitals 
serving different communities. 
 
If a hospital has a HSMR of 100, it means the number of patients who died is exactly as 
would be expected taking into account the standardisation factors. A HSMR above 100 
means more patients have died than would be expected; below 100 means fewer 
patients than expected died. 
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1.4 Priority two: Improvements in Patient safety  
• To further reduce Healthcare Acquired Infections (HCAI) 
• Increase incident reporting  

 
Reducing HCAIs  
Description   
 

1. MRSA – The Trust has continued to make year on year improvements in the reported 
numbers of MRSA bacteraemia cases since 2005/06. All acute Trusts are required to 
make a 50% reduction over three years in the numbers of reported cases. The target 
for 2010/11 is 8 post 48 hour cases.  

 
2. C difficile – There are two targets in relation to Clostridium difficile: 
• A whole health economy target includes all positive specimens confirmed in the Trust 

laboratory. 
• A local target relating to those cases that are directly attributable to the Trust i.e. those 

samples taken from patients post 48 hours of admission.  
 
Current status  
 
At the end of the year, the Trust reported a total of 16 MRSA bacteraemia cases. Only four of 
the sixteen cases were post 48 hours and therefore Trust attributable.  
 
The Trust has performed significantly below both the local and national target for Clostridium 
difficile. The end of year position for post 48 hour cases were a total of 68.
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MRSA Bacteraemia  

MRSA bacteraemia data 2006 - 2009
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MRSA bacteraemia cumulative data 2005-2010
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C difficile 
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Culmulative C diff data 2004 - 2010
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 Improvement Initiatives 2009/2010 
 

• Maintained zero tolerance to all avoidable MRSA bacteraemia, in particular post 48 
hour cases; 

• Maintained 100% compliance in MRSA screening of relevant elective patients; 
• Maintained compliance of screening of acute admissions  
• Conducted root cause analysis in all post 48 hour Clostridium difficile cases; 
• Continued to improve blood culture techniques; and 
• Worked with Brent and Harrow PCTs to improve catheter care and reduce 

associated infections. 
 
Planned Improvement Initiatives 2010/2011 
 

• Maintain work and sustain progress made  in 2009/10; 
• To act on information obtained from root cause analyses to improve care and 

reduce infections related to urinary catheters and peripheral cannulae; 
• Prevention and control of other resistant organisms e.g. ESBL; and 
• Continue Trust prevalence surveillance project looking at HCAI related to the use 

of devices and antibiotic usage. 
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Increasing incident reporting  
 
Description  
 
To ensure increased incident reporting with quarter by quarter increases in incidents being 
reported via formal Trust systems. 
 
Research indicates that Trusts that report incidents regularly suggest a stronger 
organisational culture of safety (National Patient Safety Agency-NPSA). The National 
Reporting and Learning System (NRLS) was established in 2003. It enables patient safety 
incident reports to be submitted from NHS organisations to a national database. This data is 
then analysed to identify hazards, risks and opportunities to improve the safety of patient care.  
 
Since September 2008, the NRLS has produced information for Trusts on the profile of 
incident reporting within their organisation as benchmarked against organisations of similar 
size. 
 
NWLH has been concerned that information related to the level of incident reporting within the 
organisation was low and has therefore made increasing of incident reporting one priority for 
the Patient Safety work across the organisation. This allows the Trust a better understanding 
of risks and areas for targeted work within the organisation. 
 
 
Current status 
 
The comparative reporting rate graphs below are produced by the NPSA and show an 
overview of the incident reporting by NWLH over time.  
The data shows that the number of incidents reported per 100 admissions has increased: 
 

• Apr 2008 – Sept 2008 – 0.72 incidents reported per 100 admissions  
• Oct 2008 – March 2009 – 2.5 incidents reported per 100 admissions 
• April 2009 – Sept 2009 – 4.4 incidents reported per 100 admissions 

 
Incidents reported April 2008 – Sept 2008  
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Incidents reported Oct 2008 – March 2009  

  
Incidents reported April 2009 – September 2009 
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Incidents reported by degree of harm for North West London hospitals as benchmarked 
against other large acute organisations  
 
Degree of harm coded for incidents reported April 2008 – Sept 2008  
 
Bench mark data unavailable 
 
Degree of harm coded for incidents reported Oct 2008 – March 2009 

 
 
 
 
 
Degree of harm coded for incidents reported April 2009 – September 2009 
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Current Improvement Initiatives 2009/2010 
 
The Trust has moved to a web based on line incident reporting system using a Datix platform 
which allows easy access for all staff to report incidents immediately where they have access 
to a computer. The traditional paper based forms are still provided where staff have no 
computer access. An organisation wide training programme for the system has been 
completed. This system also provides a function whereby assigned managers are required to 
feed back on action taken as a result of an incident. Incidents graded 1- 3 are managed locally 
and any incidents coded as grade 4 or above are managed by the patient safety manager in 
collaboration with relevant clinical leads and managers. 
 
A governance report is produced and reported quarterly to the Governance Compliance and 
Risk Committee. This looks at themes and trends, key patient safety indicators and lessons 
learned through incident reporting. A quarterly newsletter is produced for dissemination 
amongst staff in order to feedback on actions for incident reporting and hot topics nationally 
and locally. 
 
 
Planned Improvement Initiatives 2010/2011 
 
Efforts to detect adverse events have traditionally focused on voluntary reporting and tracking 
of incidents and errors. Public health researchers have established that only 10 to 20 percent 
of errors are ever reported and, of those, 90 to 95 percent cause no harm to patients. 
Therefore to supplement incident reporting systems the Trust has identified the need for a 
more effective way to identify events that do cause harm to patients in order to quantify the 
degree and severity of harm, and to select and test changes to reduce harm. 
 
The Trust therefore will also be implementing the use of the Global Trigger Tools (GTT). The 
use of GTTs provides an easy-to-use method for accurately identifying adverse events (harm) 
and measuring the rate of adverse events over time. Tracking adverse events over time is a 
useful way to tell if changes being made are improving the safety of the care processes. The 
Trigger Tool methodology includes a retrospective review of a random sample of patient 
records using “triggers” (or clues) to identify possible adverse events. 
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1.5 Priority three: Improvements to the Patient experience 
• Reduce numbers of complaints and improve response times  
• Improve scoring for national and local patient experience 

indicators  
 
Reducing complaints and improving response times  
 
Description  
 
It is important that as an organisation we learn from the experiences of our patients in order to 
continue to improve our services. The Trust is working to both improve responsiveness of the 
organisation to complainants and to reduce the number of complaints received through 
improving the patient experience and learning from issues that arise.  
 
Current status  
 
The Trust welcomes feedback from the people who use our services, and endeavours to learn 
from comments received, using complaints to improve patient service and care. During the 
period 1 April 2009 to 31 March 2010, the Trust received 719 formal complaints, which 
equates to approximately 60 complaints per month. As new complaint regulations came into 
operation on 1 April 2009, which allow for the time frame for responding to a complaint to be 
negotiated with the complainant and for a second date to be agreed with the complainant if 
the first response date is not met, it is not possible for an overall response rate for the year to 
be provided until the end of May 2010. However, at the end of January 2010, the cumulative 
response time for the year to date was that 64% of complaints had been responded to by the 
first agreed target date, with a further 11% being responded to by their second target date. It 
is felt that this response rate will be maintained or further improved upon. 
 
The following graph shows the number of complaints received month by month from 1 April 
2008 to 31 March 2010: 
 

Number of Complaints Received 
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The following graph shows the complaints response rate month by month from 1 April 2008 to 
31 January 2010: 
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Complaints Response Rates
 1 April 2008 to 31 January 2010
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Current Improvement Initiatives 2009/2010 
 

• Complaints response times are included within divisional performance scorecards. 
• Divisions are provided with data in relation to complaints received and response times 

on a weekly, monthly and quarterly basis. Further figures, information and data in 
relation to complaints are also provided on request to enable divisions to complete 
internal reports such as Clinical Governance presentations and performance 
scorecards. 

• Training has been provided for groups and individuals in relation to the new complaints 
regulations introduced in 2009/10. 

• A Complaints Improvement Action Plan has been developed in conjunction with lead 
investigators, and outlines the processes to be followed and the support that will be 
provided for lead investigators by the Patient Relations Team to help them provide 
high quality complaints responses in a timely manner.  

 
Planned Improvement Initiatives 2010/11 
 

• Further lead investigator training will be provided. This is intended to reinforce and 
embed previous training on new complaint regulations.  

• Training will also be provided for staff on statement writing. This is designed to improve 
the quality of statements provided in relation to complaints and will facilitate the 
production of high quality, accurate complaints responses. 

• The managers within the Patient Relations Team will provide bespoke training for 
individual Divisions at team and Clinical Governance meetings. 

• It is planned that managers within the Patient Relation Team will be nominated links for 
specified Divisions, providing staff with support and information, and attending Clinical 
Governance Meetings. 

• To strengthen the role of the Patient Advice and Liaison Officers (PALS), to ensure 
that wherever possible concerns are resolved early and at local level. 
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Improving the patient experience  
 
Description  
 
NWLH was rated in the bottom 20% of the Healthcare Commission’s National In-patient 
Survey in 2008. Improving the patient experience is therefore one of the key Trust objectives. 
 
Current Improvement Initiatives 2009/2010 
 
The Trust implemented a programme for improvement entitled the “We Care” programme 
2009/10 . The programme was designed to provide patients with a better experience of NWLH 
and sought to: 

• Re-establish a culture of caring and compassion for patients in the busy ward 
environment; and  

• Equip staff with the attitudes, behaviours and competencies required to care for and 
build trust with the widely diverse communities that the Trust serves. 

 
Focus groups were held with a variety of stakeholders to ascertain what key elements were 
important in ensuring they had a good experience and would give them confidence in the staff 
caring for them. The findings demonstrated that patients wanted Trust staff to be 
compassionate / caring, consistent and better at communicating. The findings informed the 
multi disciplinary training (called the 3Cs) which formed the basis of the “We Care” 
programme. 
  
The programme incorporates a range of initiatives, each with its own lead and action plan, 
aimed at providing the Trust with information to better understand how patients and their 
families really feel about the quality of the services they receive. The programme consists of 
the following components: 
 

• Delivering the 3Cs training – Compassionate care,  Consistency  & Communication;    
• Patient stories; 
• Real time patient feedback; 
• Patient surveys on discharge; 
• Bereavement care; 
• Mystery shopping; and 
• Staff satisfaction survey 

 
Planned Improvement Initiatives 2010/2011 
 
Delivering the 3Cs training – Compassionate care, Consistency & Communication 
 
The training was designed and facilitated by an external consultant. The aims of the training 
sessions were to: 

• Engage senior management and frontline staff 
• Enable them to better understand the changing needs of patients 
• Empower them to make the changes necessary to improve the patient experience; 
• Help reenergised the workforce by ensuring that patients are more satisfied with their 

experience. 
 
All staff attending the sessions completed a staff satisfaction survey pre and post training. 
Heads of departments received the results and took actions to improve staff morale. The staff 
survey is repeated bi annually to monitor staff morale. 
 
The pie chart below provides a breakdown of all staff trained in the We Care programme. 
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Next steps 
 

• Complete phase 2 of the 3C training (220 staff have attended to date); 
• Share changes in practice and improvements from action plans with the wider team, 

organisation and all NWLH stakeholders; 
• Engage more professions in the process particularly medical staff; 
• Ensure systems in place to sustain change and maintain the momentum; 
• Develop an educational module for staff, based on the 3C concept with Thames Valley 

University. This is planned to commence later in 2010 and will be available at Degree 
and Masters levels; 

• Continue the staff survey on a regular basis; and  
• Develop a new staff engagement strategy .  
 

 
Patient Stories 
 
Patient stories are interviews with service users about their experience of receiving care. This 
is a powerful way of involving the person in their care and helping to find out which aspects 
they value and which areas need improving. The strength of the process is that the content is 
led by the individual involved and so reflects the issues that they feel are important. 
 
Patient stories can be carried out by all disciplines and themes raised are addressed at local 
and divisional meetings.  Matrons have “buddied” up to take stories in each other’s areas. 
 
Patient stories are now a standing item at all Trust Board meetings. 
 

Breakdown of staff trained in the We Care programme 

Nurse
52% 

Senior nurse
10%

HCA
9% 

Admin
5% 

Sister/charge nurse
5%

OT
3%

Specialist nurse
3% 

Manager 
2%

Ward Clerk
5%

Physio
3% 

Ward Manager 
2%

Doctors/consultants
1%

Nurse
Senior nurse
HCA
Admin
Sister/charge nurse
OT
Specialist nurse
Physio
Ward Manager 
Doctors/consultants
Ward Clerk
Manager 

96



 

  Page 19 of 22 

Next steps  
• Extend training sessions to all staff; and  
• Share results with a wider audience; 

 
Use of real time Patient Experience Trackers (PETs) 
 
In order to help evaluate the impact of the We Care programme, the Trust introduced Dr 
Foster Patient Experience Trackers (PETs) in 12 clinical areas.  
 
The handheld trackers ask patients specific questions based on the 3Cs. Results are sent 
directly to the ward manager and staff are required to develop an action plan based on the 
findings. This information is displayed publicly so patients and staff can see the 
progress/improvements that are being made. It is hoped that the visibility of the actions 
highlights to patients that the Trust is open to feedback and keen to make improvements 
wherever possible. 
 
The feedback is timely and enables the Ward Manager to pick up on issues quickly and share 
them with their team. The survey results are also reported to the Trust Board monthly as part 
of the Board Performance Scorecard. An excerpt is included below: 

 

  
 
Next steps 

• Encourage staff to give the PETs to patients and relatives as often as possible to 
increase usage; 

• Sustain the actions/improvements highlighted by the PETs; 
• Explore other hand held devices and roll out the use to all departments; and 
• Inclusion of results in divisional clinical scorecards 

 
Patient surveys on discharge 
The Trust has implemented a discharge survey given to all patients on their day of discharge. 
The survey includes questions regarding single sex compliance and are sent to NHS London 
who monitor compliance.  
 
Next steps 

• Ensure all patients complete the survey on their day of discharge 
• Improve compliance with single sex accommodation 

 
Bereavement care 
The Trust appointed a Bereavement Co-ordinator in order to focus on the needs of patients 
and families. The postholder provides support and advice to bereaved families and helps them 
to navigate the end of life care pathway. The service has improved communication between 
staff and families and also the de briefing of staff in relation to themes from complaints. It has 
also facilitated more effective and efficient discharge from hospital for patients who wish to die 
at home.  
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Advice for bereaved relatives has been improved to include details of local bereavement 
services and advice on funeral arrangements. A sympathy card from the Trust is sent to all 
bereaved relatives. 
 
There has been a 48% reduction in complaints received between 2008/9 and 2009/10 to date, 
as a result of the actions taken as part of the programme. 
 
Next steps 

• Continue to work collaboratively with external support agencies such as Cruse, to 
improve services 

• Develop the information and resources on the web site 
 

PEAT  
This year’s annual PEAT assessments took place in February, with teams comprising of 
representatives from Infection Control, Facilities, Modern Matrons, Dietetics, patient 
representatives and an external validator appointed by the Patient Safety Agency.  
 
Overall there was an improvement on last year’s outcomes, with particular emphasis on the 
following elements: 
 

• Wayfinding at CMH  
• Tidiness at ward level  
• Condition of the overall environment  
• Privacy & dignity  
• Food service  
• Information for patients  

 
The feedback from the external validators was very positive and they were particularly 
impressed with the artwork on both sites, the investment that we have made in capital 
refurbishment works, the attitude of the staff in all the areas that we visited, the high impact 
hand hygiene signage, the outcomes of the Productive Ward project on Gladstone and the 
new wayfinding signage. 
 
Next steps 
We are implementing an integrated programme of infection control and PEAT audits, involving 
the above staff groups, to report to the Trust’s Infection Control Committee on a regular basis.  
 
Capital Programme 
 
In addition to the “We Care” programme there were a number of improvements to the physical 
environment in 2009/10 which have improved the patient experience, including 

• A new sub-regional Stroke Unit incorporating Hyper Acute Stroke Unit; 
• A new Clinical Decision Unit at NPSM including the provision of separate 

bays/bathrooms in line with the goal of virtually eliminating mixed sex accommodation 
in the Trust; 

• Transfer of the UCC at Northwick Park to co-locate in the A&E department in line with 
the development of Harrow PCT’s polysystem model; 

• An increase in ICU capacity at Northwick Park ; 
• The first phase of an Estate Renewal Programme to improve the utilities, fire and other 

infrastructure of Northwick Park; 
• Expansion of renal, eye and mental health services in conjunction with partner Trusts; 

and 
• Opening of The Square, a new retail and coffee shop for staff, visitors and patients. 

 
Next steps 
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Going forward, we plan to continue the investment programme in the Trust to: 
 

• Enable ongoing improvements to key items of medical and other equipment; 
• Continue the major investment programme to improve the Northwick site’s core 

infrastructure services; 
• Ensure that we focus capital spending on schemes which deliver the Trust’s key 

objectives, including the development of NPSM as a Major Acute Hospital and CMH as 
a Local Hospital; and 

• Ensure that where wards and departments are being refurbished, the development of 
appropriate same sex accommodation continues to be a priority. 
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Part 2:  Stakeholder involvement – TO COME 
 
2.1 Explanation of who we have involved – must include PCTs, LINKs, OSCs. 
 
2.2 Statements provided from PCTs, LINKs, OSCs and explanation of any changes as a 
consequence. 
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